SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
May 30th , 2023

I. OPEN MEETING-  Chairman Mark Bullard opened the May 30th, 2023, Selectboard meeting at 6:00 PM.  Those presents include: Al Buckley, Mark Bullard, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, Richard Thibeault, and April Busfield joined at 6:10 PM.  Members of the public included: Diana Rancourt, Marise Burns, Doug Burns, Denis Fuller, Norman Flanagan, and Representative Larry Labor.
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES- May 15th, 2023-  Meeting minutes to the May 15th, 2023, meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members prior to and at the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the May 15th, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA-  No additions or deletions were made to the agenda. 
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – 
a. Marise and Doug Burns-NEK Riders ATV Club-  Marise Burns, club Vice-president, secretary, and Doug Burns, trail master, were in to give the start of the season report, per the ATV ordinance.  They reported continually working on adding signs to the trail system to better direct ATV traffic.  Mark asked about Christian Hill and the fact that ATVs are still riding past his house.  Marise and Doug responded that they had placed several signs telling riders that Christian Hill was not part of the trail system.  Mark asked them how they could prevent this from happening.  Doug suggested that the Selectboard contacts the Sheriff’s Department.  The board agreed it was not a club issue but a policing issue.  Doug reported that they are working with VASA to improve and create the new commerce trail with NH.  The idea was brought forward about adding a small portion of VT RTE 253 and Kingsley Road leading to the American Legion to the trail system.  This would promote business at the American Legion.  Marise and Doug said to get this done; they would need the support of the Selectboard.  Mike said he would contact Joe Flynn, Secretary of Transportation, to see what was required to make this happen.  Zach said the Town would need to update its ordinance, as well.  The club will look into the possibility further.  Richard told the club about his work on Old County Road, which a portion of the trail system is on.  He told the club he would smooth out the ditch where the trail crosses.  No further discussion was held. 
b. Fire District 2 Prudential Committee- Water Meters- April and Diana were in attendance to request an additional $20,000 in ARPA monies to finish replacing the outdated water meters with new ones that can be read electronically with the Neptune system.  April reported that she had just received the quote from New England Backflow, and her original estimate was less than what they needed to complete the project.  April said that the quote might decrease as the last items on the quote may not be required.  April said the work would likely be done between this winter and early next year.  Mike asked if Fire District 2 had any money in the capital reserve to cover the additional cost.  Zach reported that they had $14,000 but that it was slated for a necessary project down the line.  Al asked why an additional $20,000 was needed as the quote was only $80,000.  April and Diana responded that the extra would cover the cost of adding the new accounts to the Neptune system.  Zach reminded the board that if the total amount were not used, it would remain in the ARPA account.  The board asked Zach to clarify how payments would be made.  Zach told them that invoices would be turned in for the project, and then he would debit them to the proper ARPA expense accounts.  April stated that the price would not change if they entered into a contract with New England Backflow soon.  Al made a motion to add $20,000 to the previous ARPA request made by Fire District 2, bringing the total monies allocated to $85,000.  Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.   
c. Diana Rancourt and Denis Fuller- Pioneer Trail in Beecher Falls Park- Diana and Denis were in to give an update on the Pioneer trail stop that would be added to the Beecher Falls Park later this year.  There would be a steel cutout of George Comins that would promote and tell the history of Beecher Falls.  This will be in conjunction with the extensive Pioneer trail in East Hereford.  Denis said George was picked as he built the sawmill that turned into Ethan Allen Inc and built the school in Beecher Falls.  In the future, a steel cutout will also be added to Fletcher Park.  This figure would most likely be B Holmes.  Denis asked if the snowmobile traffic could be diverted from the cutout, and Mike said he would talk to Dan Johnson about it. 
d. Norman Flanagan- Fletcher Park Fountain-  Norman was in to let the board know that the pump to the fountain has ceased and that a new one would need to be ordered.  He wants to upgrade the plumbing to make the fountain last longer with fewer repairs.  Norman will talk with April to get the pump ordered.  
e. Representative Larry Labor-  Mr. Labor was in to give an update on the last congressional session.  Informational only.  
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. Reclassifying Roads to Class 3 from Class 4 Hearing June 26, 2023-  Zach reminded the board that the hearing for the reclassification had been set for 5:45 PM on June 26, 2023.  This date is past the 30-day minimum notice period for such a hearing.  

b. Damage on Old County Road/ARPA Request-  Richard gave an update on the work that had begun to fix Old County Road and Hudson Road.  He said everything was going well and that work should be done by this week.  They dug out the ditches and used that dirt/gravel to fill the washouts and gullies.  And he will be bringing in gravel to regrade the road.  Since he will be using grant money, he will also stone the ditches, which would help with the flow and drainage of water.  He reported that the project would be covered with Grant-In-Aid money for 2023, which is $12,500.  The Town would only have to make a match of $2,500.  When Richard talked with VTrans, they told him that road work could now be done with ARPA money.  This would allow Class 4 roads neglected due to financial constraints to receive much-needed repairs.  Richard requested that the Highway Department receive $15,000 in ARPA money to fix Class 4 highways.  Mike made a motion to accept Richard’s request for $15,000 for road work, and Al seconded the motion.  Chairman Bullard asked for discussion, but seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
c. Grant In Aid FY 2024-  Zach and Richard reported to the board that the Town was approved for another grant-in-aid grant for 2024 in the amount of $10,000.  This money can be used starting July of 2023 into next year.  

d. Zach reported he had finally heard back from Austin Construction, and work on the Hall Stream Bridge will begin on July 10, 2023. 

e. Richard told the board that he continued emptying the garbage in the town parks.  A short discussion began, and the board decided that anyone requesting use of the parks would need to empty the trash cans after using the facilities.  

VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – 
VII.  SOLID WASTE –
a. Canaan Trash Bags at the Transfer Station-  Zach told the board that he had thought about bags being sold at the Transfer Station, and he thought it was a great idea but would like to make one change.  As with all of the other locations that sell bags on behalf of the Town, Marc will need to turn in all the money to cover the cost of one case before getting another.  The board saw no issue.  Bags will now be sold at the Transfer Station from now on.  
b. Construction and Demolition Debris-  Zach reported that last year the C&D container brought in $7,240 worth of revenue but expensed $14,620.87.  The board discussed how this could be rectified and will consider increasing the prices later.  Al suggested that signs be placed on the C&D container depicting the costs, and Zach said he would get those made. 
VIII.  NEW BUSINESS – 

a. Streetlight at 123 Ethan Allen Drive-  Zach told the board that Rodney Smith looked at the streetlight and said he could fix it as long as we found out where to shut off the power.  The board discussed how this could be done and tried to think where the breaker could be for the light.  Zach said that Rodney told him the power could be cut off at the transformer on the corner of Nathan Street and Ethan Allen Drive.  Zach will contact Vermont Electric to see when this can be done.  

b. Use of Facilities Application- Fletcher Park- Canaan Schools-  Zach presented the board with an application from Frank Sawicki on behalf of Canaan Schools to host a baccalaureate in Fletcher Park on June 4, 2023.  Al made a motion to accept the application, and Mike seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will let Frank know and will inform him that garbage cans must be emptied.  

c. Zoning Board-  The board discussed the many complaints that they have received regarding zoning and the permitting process.  Zach will ask Gordon “Tom” Trammell to attend the next meeting.  Zach also told the board that an ad had been put out for the three vacancies on the zoning board.  

d. Zach presented the board with a request for proposals and respective ads for the update to the Local Hazard Mitigation Plan that FEMA requests the Town to have done by 2025.  This will be paid for through a grant from the Federal Government.  Al made a motion to accept the RFP as written, and Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked for any discussion, seeing none, and he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will publish this soon.  

IX. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken. 
X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – 

a. Personnel/Compensation-  Al made a motion to enter an executive session to discuss compensation for office staff.  Mike seconded the motion.   Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously, and at 8:23 PM, the board entered an executive session.  On a motion made by Mike to exit the executive session and seconded by Al, the board left at 8:45 PM.  The board decided to make Zach a salaried position based on 45 hours per week.  The board also decided to reduce Noreen’s hourly wage to align with the assistant position that she now holds.  The board will also have Zach write a letter to a repeat ATV offender reminding them of the ordinance.  

XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 11-23 for $51,498.73 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Mike motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 8:55 PM. 
